

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 6

Minutes 


February 12, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 2:08 pm.

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for February 12, 2009 
The agenda was moved, seconded and approved.

3. APPROVAL:
2008-09 Academic Senate Minutes of December 11, 2008 

Senator Johnson moved to amend the minutes to make the numbering consistent. The amendment was moved, seconded and approved.
Senator Harbinger moved to correct the language regarding section 3.2 of the RTP policy. It should read that “department standards should not be lower than college standards.” The amendment was moved seconded and approved.

The amended minutes were moved, seconded and approved.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.11 Announcements 

Chair Soni made the following Announcements:

· Chair Soni introduced the Academic Senate Office’s new MPA intern, Catalina Gaete.

· Enrollment Presentation for 09-10 by David Dowell and Vincent Novak to the Executive Committee

· Faculty Workload Presentation by David Dowell and Vincent Novak to the Executive Committee

· Shared Governance Workshop: February 25, 2009 at 11:45am in the Karl Anatol Center

· RTP Policy Public Hearing: February 27, 2009 at 9:30am in CBA 139A

· There is an ongoing Search for a Student Trustee for the CSU Board of Trustees
Vice-President Mary Stephens introduced our new Associate Vice-President for Physical Planning and Facilities Management, David Salazar.  AVP Salazar updated the Senate on his background. He is an alumnus of CSULB.  He spoke approvingly of the Senate Retreat on sustainability and looked forwarded to working with the Senate to pursue that goal for the University.
Senator Chun announced the call for nominations for the 2009 Advancement of Women Award. Nomination forms were at the door and are online. She reminded the Senate that men are also eligible for the award.
4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

President Yamada provided the Senate with additional information on the budget as it now stands. She informed the Senate that PPIs are going forward, but there has been no progress on GSIs, SSIs, or equity raises.  The CSU has rejected a proposal to go into binding arbitration and has instead opted to pursue non-binding mediation.  She emphasized that the CFA has a positive long term strategy with the Alliance for CSU.  CFA and the Alliance plan to support a proposition expected to appear on the next ballot which would end the requirement for a two-thirds majority vote of the legislators to pass a budget.
The CSULB Speakers Bureau already has 22 volunteers. The plan is to focus on nearby Republican districts in Orange County and to conduct precinct walks in these districts. Young voters in OC are Democratic, Green, or undeclared. There is the potential to change voter opinion in Orange County.
She passed along information about public misconceptions of higher education and emphasized the need to educate the public in order to leverage politicians.
She reported that Alliance cards were delivered to Assemblyman Silva. Lobbying efforts will continue.
She reminded the Senate of the Gary Rhoades workshop and speech on February 25th. President Alexander added that it was important for younger faculty to get involved since the general faculty population is aging.
4.2 Nominating Committee –Chair  Antonella Sciortino
There were no nominations on the agenda for this meeting.

4.3 Councils 
4.3.1 Status of Policy Statements Before the Academic Senate (Consent Calendar )

Chair Soni reviewed function and operation of Consent Calendar. 

4.3.1.1 Proposed Name Change of MA in Psychology to MA in Psychological Research (AS-764-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

4.3.1.2 Proposed Name Change for Department of Women's Studies to Women’s, Gender & Sexuality Studies (AS-775-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

4.3.1.3 Proposed Degree Name Change: BA in Women’s Studies to BA in Women's, Gender, & Sexuality Studies (AS-774-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

4.3.1.4 Proposed Degree Name Change for Minor in Women’s Studies to Minor in Women's, Gender and Sexuality Studies (AS-780-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

4.3.1.5 Proposed name Change for Adapted Physical Education Option in Kinesiology to Adapted Physical Education Teacher Education (AS-776-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

4.3.1.6 Proposed -Name Change: B.A. in Kinesiology, Option in Secondary Education Physical Education to K-12 Physical Education Teacher Education  (AS-779-08/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING

4.3.2 Proposed Degree Name Change: BA and MA in French to BA and MA in French & Francophone Studies (AS-777-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

4.3.3 Proposed Degree Name Change for Minor in French to Minor in French & Francophone Studies (AS-778-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

4.3.4 Proposed Discontinuance: B.A. in Kinesiology, Option in Elementary Education Physical Education (KPE_BA03) (AS-765-08/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING

4.3.5 University RTP Policy Grammarian Edition---FIRST READING

5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS


6.1 Report of the President—TIME CERTAIN (2:15 pm)

President Alexander reported the following to the Academic Senate:

· Due to the budget crisis, construction has stopped on the new Science building. It is unknown when construction will start again. California Bond ratings are the lowest in the nation even below Louisiana’s.  Still, we have been able to finish the new parking structure with 1200 new spots. The building of the Wellness Center is also still going forward.

· A vote on the State Budget is likely on Saturday morning and we might possibly have a budget by that time. The impact of this budget on higher education is still uncertain.
· The Federal Stimulus package was a compromise.  Regrettably there are still people who think that the cost of education is not the federal government’s job. The Senate cut 80 billion of the 100 billion dollars originally set aside for education. The package will provide some help for budget shortfalls in some states so it may benefit the CSU indirectly. Some of the infrastructure money may also come to universities. The Pell grant increase, which did pass, represents an increase in recurring dollars. Work Study was also re-funded,  The cap on student loans remains despite pressure from private institutions. 
In response to a question from ASI President Swetland, President Alexander reported that the formula agreed on was to allocate money to the states based on population, so California would do well.

In response to a question by Senator Chavez, the President stated that there was no new word on the status of the Cal Grants, but it was his feeling that they would be restored.  Cal Grants were never actually cut; payments were delayed pending the approval of the state budget.
6.2 WASC CPR Visit Update

Senators Lindsay and Hood reported that the WASC Visiting Team will be on campus March 4-6. There will be forums for faculty and staff. The Senate was told to expect an “activist” group. The calendar for the visiting team was still up not set, but they hoped to have an update in time for the February 26th Senate meeting.
7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS

7.1 Revision of the Faculty Advisory Committee on Technology (FACT) Charge (AS-768-08/EC)---SECOND READING

The Senate returned to its consideration of the amendment to place the Provost or designee, the Vice-President for Administration and Finance or designee, and the Dean of Library or designee on FACT. FACT Chair P Boyd-Batstone spoke to the motion in response to a question by Senator Golez. 

Senator N. Schurer asked for a clearer definition of “technology” in the document. Senator Schurer felt that books were being discounted by the emphasis on electronic information technology. Chair Soni responded that there is a University Library Committee at same level as FACT. 
Senator M. Viera asked for and received clarification on the fourteen positions on the committee and how they were selected.
Senator N. Schurer moved to amend the charge by adding an eighth point:  “Liaising with the University Library Committee to coordinate resources and initiatives in information and print technologies.” The amendment was seconded by Senator Klink.  Senator Schurer was anxious to ensure that books not to be shortchanged 

Senator Golez expressed the view that the object of the amendment was perhaps already served by the Dean of the Library being on the committee. 

Senator Moreno asked for clarification on what “coordinating resources and initiatives” meant in this context.  Senator Schurer gave the example of how space formerly used for book shelves is being converted to computer labs.
Senator Clippinger observed that this change in the FACT charge would require a comparable revision in the ULC charge. Chair Soni asked for this suggestion to be noted in the minutes so that it can be acted on by the Senate in the future.

The motion was made to substitute “consulting” for “liaising” and this was accepted as a friendly amendment by Senator Schurer.

Senator Hood moved to vote on the amendment.  The amendment passed with the necessary majority.
Senator Caron called the question. The amended revision of the FACT charge passed without dissent.

7.2 Revision of Graduation Writing Assessment Requirement Policy (AS-761-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING
Senator Garcia moved to substitute “The Chancellor’s Office Executive Order 665 mandates that in order to obtain a degree or certificate from CSULB all students must demonstrate upper-division competence in academic writing in English. The student is responsible for developing the skills necessary to demonstrate this competence.” For “In order to obtain a degree or certificate from CSULB, all students must demonstrate upper-division competence in academic writing in English.  The student is responsible for developing the skills necessary to demonstrate this competence.” in section 1 A of the policy.

Senator Garcia yielded the floor to Boak Ferris to speak to the amendment. Professor Ferris stated that the change was non-substantive, but adds useful information on the Executive Order that mandates the policy for future reference.  Vice-Chair Brazier of the CEPC deemed the amendment to be friendly.
Senator Schurer moved that “Furthermore, because the overall education of students includes the development of writing skills, faculty members have the responsibilities to encourage students to develop upper-division competence in academic writing and to refer students to sources of assistance and instruction when necessary.” be substituted for “Because the overall education of students includes the development of writing skills, faculty members have a responsibility to encourage development of the appropriate level of skill and to refer students to sources of assistance where necessary.” In Section 1B. Senator Fox seconded the motion. Senator Schurer yielded the floor to Boak Ferris to speak to the amendment.  Professor Ferris felt that the substitution provided greater clarification. 
Senator Moreno moved to amend the amendment.  He proposed “effectively support” in place of “encourage.” The motion was seconded. The insertion of the word “mutual” before the word “responsibility” was also moved and seconded.

Senator Schurer deemed the amendment of the amendment unfriendly.  He raised questions about who the intended audience of the policy was and how that would affect the wording.
Parliamentarian Johnson raised a point of order on amending an un-passed amendment. He told the senate that an amendment can be amended before it passes, but you cannot amend the amendment of amendment.

Senator Nelson raised the question of how responsibility is apportioned among faculty. Does a Math teacher have the same level of responsibility as an English teacher?
Senator Johnson objected to the insertion of the word “mutual.” He believed that it the word did not work and had no clear reference. Senator Powers asked if the changes would contradict Section A.
Senator Moreno said that he was referring to the mutuality of teaching and learning process.  He wanted to emphasize the responsibility not just to encourage students, but to teach them. Senator Hood felt that the changes were adversely affecting the transparency and clarity of the policy. 

The question was called. Senator Moreno’s amendment to the amendment to Section IB was defeated.
Senator Moreno-Alcaraz moved to amend the amendment to substitute “effectively support” instead of “encourage.” (Without the word “mutual”). Senator Clippinger opposed the amendment and spoke in favor of retaining “encourage.” 

Senator Moreno-Alcaraz’s amendment to the amendment was voted on and defeated.
Discussion returned to the main amendment to section IB. 

D’O Connor asked for the record of who had authored the amendment.  Chair Soni responded that it was Boak Ferris---since Professor Ferris is no longer a senator, elected senators still have to move and second the proposed amendments. Chair Soni reminded the senate that David Huckaby’s and Christopher Brazier’s (the Chair and Vice-Chair of the CEPC) responses to the proposed amendments were available on the website.
The amendment to section 1B was voted on and passed.
The amendments to sections II and II A were moved by Senator Schurer and seconded by Senator Fox. Senator Schurer yielded the floor to Boak Ferris.  Professor Ferris argued that the title of section II was redundant. He suggested creating four sections two for faculty and two for students.  
Senator Brazier spoke to the changes made to original policy being very substantive.   He suggested that the Senate consider the policy as it came from the CEPC first and then look at proposed amendments.
Senator Caron expressed that view that there were two types of amendments being proposed: organizational issues and substantive issues. He believed it would be best to somehow separate the two types.
Professor Huckaby was granted the floor. He stated that section II is intended to be a general statement of the intent of the policy, Section III deals with Undergraduates, and Section IV with Graduates. The other Roman numeral sections go into other aspects of the policy.
Senator Chavez expressed his dissatisfaction without how the amendments were being presented.   Senator Caron suggested that the amendments be treated as they have been previous documents (insert/strike out format).  
Senator Lee agreed with Senator Chavez. She felt that the side by side presentation glossed over the policy that came to Academic Senate from the CEPC.  

Senator Jensen stated that the proposed amendments were an alternative policy, not simply amendments to CEPC policy.  He had questions about the appropriateness of the procedure.
Parliamentarian Johnson gave his opinion that the procedure was appropriate. The amendments were very substantive, but still amendments. 

Professor Huckaby said that a vote to change Section II would have significant implications for parts of the document that have not been discussed yet.
Senator O’Connor asked that the proposer of amendments incorporate the amendments into the policy as it came from CEPC using the strikeout/insert format so that the Senate could see exactly where the amendment would go in the CEPC document.
Senator Hood urged his fellow senators to read the relevant documents before the next meeting.

A motion to move the Agenda was made, seconded and carried.

8 NEW BUSINESS

8.1 Proposed New Option: MA in Education, Option in Mathematics Education (AS-773-08/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING

Senator Powers moved the first reading. The motion was seconded by Senator O’Connor. Senator Powers yielded the floor to Professor Huckaby. Professor Huckaby informed the Senate that the proposed new option had been thoroughly vetted and was believed by the reviewers to add significantly to the offerings of the Institution.  The seconder Senator O’Connor informed the Senate that the impetus for the change came from the education community itself and was addressing a need. Senator Torabzadeh added that a recent national report stated that 60-70 percent of elementary math teachers were not adequately prepared.
8.2 Concept of Joint Doctorate of Physical Therapy (DPT) with University of California, Irvine---FIRST READING
Senator Lindsay moved the first reading of the endorsement of the joint DPT with UCI.  She informed the Senate the accrediting bodies for physical therapists were increasingly requiring a DPT in order to practice. The endorsement would authorize administrators to begin talk to UCI. 

Senator Fradella strongly supported the motion.  He informed the Senate that there is a major shortage of physical therapists and the shortage is particularly severe in California. More therapists will be needed in the future as population ages.  If the program is not developed, CSULB will lose the ability to graduate students eligible to sit for the examinations necessary to gain professional certification.  

Senator Johnson asked for clarification on what the Senate was being as asked to vote on. Senator Lindsay explained that the Senate was being asked to endorse the concept of a joint DPT with UCI.  
Senator Clippinger also supported the motion. She said that she had lost at least three students to other institutions because we don’t offer a DPT. 
Senator O’Connor commended our physical therapy program and expressed the view that UCI would be lucky to have us.

The question was asked if there were any plans to seek authorization from the state legislature to offer an independent DPT.    Senator Lindsay responded that it is still a possibility, and that we wanted to keep all options open. 
Senator Chavez asked if there were any other collaborative programs at CSULB. Senator Lindsay responded that we had joint Ed.D with UCI before getting our own.  We offer an Engineering degree in collaboration with Claremont. 

9.
ADJOURNMENT

Senator Caron moved to adjourn. The motion was passed without dissent.
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